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In 2000 I was recruiting for my REU program. One student in particular stood out. Emily Hollister was a student at Wells College, a very small women’s college in upstate New York. Her letters of recommendation uniformly described her as one of the best students the faculty members had ever had the pleasure of teaching. There was a problem though. She made it very clear that she wanted to go on to medical school. While we had accepted students who had expressed an interest in medical school in the past, each of those had also held out the possibility of remaining in research instead, or at least combining medicine and research.  Of course one of the goals of the REU program is to encourage students to pursue careers in research. 


Fortunately, we had been experimenting with several alternative mechanisms of funding our summer research interns. That summer we were starting an experiment with the Center for Veterinary Medicine at the Food and Drug Administration. The plan was for two students to carry out their research at the FDA laboratory under the direction of faculty there, but to live at Towson University and fully participate in all of the activities set up for our REU students. I thought immediately of Emily. Unfortunately, the commute between our campus in Towson, MD and the FDA labs in Laurel, MD was a problem. The research experience itself was very good, but the limitations imposed by the distance significantly decreased the benefits of the program. So when it came time to recruit for the next summer, I convinced my Provost to provide funds to offer Emily a second summer – this time on campus.


Emily spent the next summer in my laboratory working on the physiological and evolutionary responses of ragweed to urban vs. rural environments, in collaboration with Dr. Lew Ziska at the USDA. The project involved laboratory work, but it was the field work that probably left the greatest impression. We grew ragweed of a uniform genetic source in urban and rural sites to measure biomass and pollen production and we collected wild ragweed from both areas for genetic analysis. Each site had its challenges. Work in the rural locations was hot and very “buggy”. The urban sites were neither particularly hot nor buggy, but they came with their own challenges. We were often in depressed neighborhoods with abandoned lots, so we had to be careful to avoid used needles at some sites and more than once we had to explain that the highly dissected green leaves in our clear plastic bags were not for sale or trade. Emily was tough as nails. She put up with the heat, the bugs and the drug dealers. 


Emily’s experience that summer apparently left a lasting impression. Instead of going on to medical school, Emily pursued a Ph.D. in Molecular and Environmental Plant Science with Thomas Boutton at Texas A+M. She completed her PhD in 2008 and is now an Assistant Research Scientist at Texas A&M. 


As a faculty member at a comprehensive university I rarely have the opportunity to mentor doctoral students and thus will not have the chance of being the academic “father” of the next generation of the professorate. Influencing the career choices of an undergraduate or master’s level student is a worthy substitute, but that influence is usually hard to pin down. Emily Hollister is an example of one of those students where I know I made a real difference, and who made a real difference for me.
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Check out the new CUR booklet:  “How to Mentor Undergraduate Research” 





Feature Article: Life-changing experiences
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Posters on the HILL: Email your legislators in DC encouraging them to attend POH; share UGR you are doing on your campuses. See "advocacy toolkit" on the Washington Partners section on the CUR site.








Something here that CUR biologists might not know about but find interesting











Opportunities for sharing UG Research in 2010: 





American Society for Cell Biology, December 3-7, Denver, CO


International  C. elegans meeting, June 22-26,


Los Angeles, CA


Ecological Society of America, August 7-12, Austin, TX.


American Society for Microbiology, May 20-24, New Orleans, LA


ASM-Conference on Undergraduate Education, June 2-5, Baltimore, MD


American Society for Plant Biology, August 6-10, Minneapolis, MN
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Division News and Information





Theresa Johnson from the lab of Mike Palladino, Monmouth University (see news item)
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Editor's E-Mail:
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Contributions for the next newsletter are welcome.  Don't wait to be asked; just send interesting stories, resources, meetings, web sites, etc., to the editor.

















Vicky’s spot!





Mike Palladino, Monmouth University: A paper I published with co-authors Theresa Johnson, Rajesh Gupta, Jessica Chapman and Priti Ojha who were all MU undergraduate biology majors (and now at Sanofi-Aventis, NE Ohio University College of Medicine, UConn School of Chiropractic Medicine, and UMDNJ, respectively) was noted as one of the most highly cited papers in the 2007-08 issues of Biology of Reproduction. 


The paper describes work that we did to determine the distribution and abundance of key immune receptors in the male repro tract and is generally regarded as the first such paper in this area.


Several councilors have published articles with their undergraduates; check the CUR Quarterly for examples.





Susan Safford, Lincoln University: At Lincoln, we are involved in a teaching post-doc program with University of Pennsylvania. We have been involved with them for 3 years. We have two post-docs a semester. They sit in with a faculty member one semester, teach an existing class a second semester, and either teach an upper level course, or develop one the third semester. They can choose their level of interaction outside of class with our undergrads. 














CUR offers something for everyone:


Posters on the Hill


Mentoring


Institutes/workshops, for example


Proposal Writing


Starting research programs at PUIs


CUR Dialogues


Advocacy


The Biology Division instituted a mentoring award last year. Our first winners were Dr. Chhandak Basu, University of Northern Colorado; Dr. Kristi Haik Northern Kentucky University; and Dr. Frank T. Kuserk, Moravian College.  MORE HERE FROM AMI


Biology division travel awards were presented to these students:
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